
Wednesday, November 1, 2006: (All Saints’ Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing in this vision all 
of My beautiful saints who were found worthy to enter the gates 
of heaven.  Some, who were martyred, have been officially 
beatified and canonized saints by My Church in the Pope.  Others 
have gained sainthood, but have not been canonized by My Church.  
This state of sainthood should be the goal of all of My faithful 
in order to gain entry into heaven.  It is not easy on your own 
to become a saint, but it is possible by My grace.  There are 
many distractions and temptations to sin in this life, and it 
takes spiritual courage to avoid sin.  Even if you should fall 
into sin, you can be forgiven in Confession through Me in the 
priest’s absolution.  There is no reason that you should remain 
in your sin, unless you are too spiritually lazy to come to 
Confession.  Do not have any fear of Confession, but if you 
refuse to confess your sins, you endanger your soul of falling 
into hell.  I love all of My children, but you can show your 
love for Me by remaining pure in your heart and soul.  By 
following My Commandments, living in total consecration to Me, 
and giving Me your daily prayers and good deeds, all of you 
could find your way to heaven as one of My saints.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this is a vision of people entering 
heaven into My Light as they became One with Me.  The glory of 
heaven is so beautiful that it will be impossible to comprehend 
in human terms.  You will be enveloped in My peace and love so 
much that if you had a glimpse of heaven, you would never want 
to leave.  In previous visions of heaven, you have experienced 
this desire to remain here.  Knowing just a little about heaven 
is a great inspiration to strive for your individual perfection 
that would allow you to enter.  During life you have to struggle 
through all of the limitations of the body, and all of the good 
times and trials.  You suffer sicknesses, the pain of losses 
through death, and all of the hardships and headaches of 
everyday life.  Live every day as your last so you remain pure 
in your soul, and striving to share and do good deeds for those 
that you meet in life.  Once your robes of your soul have been 
cleansed and purged white, then you too can stand with all of My 
saints and angels and sing My praises.”  
 
Thursday, November 2, 2006: (All Souls’ Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the souls in purgatory cannot see 
Me, but they are reaching upward in the vision crying out for 
prayers and My mercy to release them.  Part of the First Reading 
speaks about trying these souls in a furnace as you purify gold.  
In the lower levels of purgatory souls are burning in a furnace 
of flames, but they are not consumed by the fire.  In the upper 
levels of purgatory they are at peace, but they suffer not 



seeing Me or anyone from heaven.  They are one day promised to 
be with Me in heaven and are already saved.  I admonish you many 
times to remember to pray for the souls in purgatory.  
Especially pray for all of your deceased relatives and friends, 
as well as for those souls that no one is praying for.  There 
are many souls that have been forgotten and they languish longer 
in purgatory because no one is praying for them.  If you knew 
what it was like in purgatory, you would have more compassion to 
pray for these souls.  Try to imagine yourself in the grey, 
dingy quietness of purgatory, and you would understand why they 
are striving to leave this place.” 

Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, in your Northern states you are 
already seeing some small snow storms, even before you have 
raked up the leaves.  This year has already shown signs of 
colder weather than last year.  The weather has changed 
dramatically from many hurricanes to only a few this year.  I 
continue to warn you to be prepared for a difficult winter 
season.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are fortunate to still be able 
to gather crops from the farmer for your food.  In other 
countries food costs are considerably higher, and some countries 
are even seeing famine with dried out crops from droughts.  You 
are also fortunate when you can be near large sources of fresh 
water.  Give praise and thanks to your God for providing for 
your needs to survive.  Trust in Me both now and in the 
tribulation time when I will have to multiply your food at the 
refuges.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is another time to elect your 
governmental candidates for office.  The same issues of right to 
life, wars, and the economy are always before you.  This is 
another test of voting for a culture of life or a culture of 
death.  Peace and having children are always at odds with wars 
and abortion.  It is not easy to change your ways as a country, 
but America needs to repent of its sins and stop the killing in 
wars and abortions.  Pray that your citizens will be open to 
change in working against wars and abortions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some of your businesses thrive on 
what they sell for Christmas compared to your other seasons.  
This is why they seem to start selling for this season even 
before Thanksgiving is here.  Many of your economists are always 
concerned with how much your people will buy at this time 
leading up to the Anniversary of My birth.  Instead of being 
concerned with sales and gifts for Christmas, you could better 
prepare yourself for bringing your prayer gifts to Me out of 
love.  Trust that I will help you in providing a living for your 
family, and do not worry or be anxious over these earthly 



concerns.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, just as the rich man was concerned 
about storing his rich harvest, so My people should be preparing 
to leave their homes for My refuges.  What does it benefit your 
soul if you have much accumulated wealth and then lose your soul 
to the evil one?  Be concerned most about saving your soul 
instead of being concerned more about the comforts of the body.  
Seek My kingdom first and everything else will be given you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you continue to go on living and 
eating as if everything will continue on for a long time.  I 
tell you, your time before the tribulation grows short and you 
will soon see more signs of a world famine and disastrous 
weather.  Earthquakes and volcanoes will also contribute more 
disasters causing death and sickness.  These signs should be a 
cause to get your spiritual lives in order by Confession and 
prayer, instead of seeking the best forms of entertainment to 
satisfy the body.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your world of stadiums and large 
salaries for your baseball and football players is a sign that 
sports are big business.  It is not by accident that the 
Antichrist intends to use these large stadiums for his purposes 
of trying to force people to worship him and take his mark or 
chip in the body.  Refuse to watch or listen to the Antichrist 
and refuse his chips in your bodies.  He is striving for world 
control, but I will destroy his plans with My own plan that will 
defeat Satan and all of his demons.” 
 
Friday, November 3, 2006: (St. Martin de Porres) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in your life you are challenged by 
much stress in the work place and in providing a living for your 
family.  Some people have reached to addictions of drinking, 
smoking, and drugs to try and relieve their stress, but their 
excesses now are causing other problems to their family and 
their bodies.  Even other addictions as gambling, pornography, 
and computers cause problems to your finances, your marriages 
and lost social skills.  Some addictions are physical abuses and 
require a complete withdrawal of these substances and 
rehabilitation.  All other addictions also require a removal of 
the agent causing the addiction or minimal contact.  The most 
important rule is not to let anything so control your mind that 
it takes you away from everything else in your life including 
your prayer time.  Do not let any addiction be an idol to you 
above Me.  This is another warning that something in your life 
is more important than Me.  Worldly things are cold without 
souls or love.  Love is an expression of the soul and spirit, 
and it can only be satisfied in Me and loving others.  Focus 
more on the spiritual life instead of letting earthly things so 



distract you from your mission of striving for heaven and saving 
souls.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing a beautiful image of 
Me in heaven sitting on My throne.  The Blessed Sacrament Host 
is interchanging with My image because this is My Real Presence.  
All the golden rays spreading out in all directions is a sign of 
My power throughout the whole universe.  This is also a sign 
that I am the Light of Salvation for all of mankind.  The saints 
and the angels are constantly singing My praises, and when you 
are in heaven, you will be able to hear a symphony of the choirs 
of angels. Whenever you come before My Blessed Sacrament in 
Adoration, you can also sing My praises.  I am grateful for all 
souls who come and give glory to My Real Presence.  All of your 
time spent with Me will be greatly rewarded in heaven.  Rejoice 
in all of My gifts to you, especially the gift of My very Being 
among you in My Eucharist.” 
 
Saturday, November 4, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, in Scripture it speaks how it would 
be hard for you if the end times should come in the winter time, 
especially for those with child. (Matt. 24:15-22) You have 
experienced some glimpses of your winter season in your travels 
and there is a little suffering in bearing the cold of the 
winter.  Even at My refuges you may suffer the cold as well, but 
I will provide for all of your needs.  You have seen My apostles 
when I called them, and they left everything to follow Me.  It 
is more difficult in this age where you have many distractions 
and comforts, that you also could leave everything behind to 
follow Me.  My call is to come to My refuges when the time of 
end times is upon you.  Some have had a calling to prepare 
refuges and they will be blessed.  Those, who come in faith and 
leave all of their possessions behind, will also receive a 
blessing.  Obedience to My Word and to My Church leaders is of 
great importance, and following Me is a calling that will 
prepare you for coming to heaven.  When you come to My refuges, 
you will be protected by My angels and everything else will be 
provided for you.” 
 (Tenth Station at the Greensides farm, Marmora) Jesus said: 
“My people, at this Tenth Station of the Cross you see Me 
stripped of My clothes right before I was crucified on the 
cross.  This vision of the trees stripped of their leaves is 
another sign of death as you approach winter.  New life will not 
come forth from these trees until the warmth of spring comes 
again.  Even before each person dies, you also are stripped of 
all of your earthly things.  That is why you should not be taken 
up so much with your earthly possessions because they will 
quickly pass away.  In order to pass into heaven you must be 



stripped and purified of all of your earthly desires.  I am the 
only desire of your heart and soul, and all other desires cannot 
come before Me.  If you are truly seeking spiritual perfection, 
then you must start even now to detach yourselves from material 
things.  Focus your whole life on serving Me and your neighbor 
out of love, and you will have enough work for a lifetime.  
Daily prayer, Mass, and frequent Confession are your callings to 
a closer life with Me.  Do not be found wanting at your time of 
death, but let Me receive you stripped of the world and ready to 
be with Me in heaven for all eternity.”  
 
Sunday, November 5, 2006:
 Jesus said:  “My people, ask and you will receive, knock 
and it will be opened to you.  I know that many people pray to 
Me and to intercessor saints for physical and spiritual 
healings.  I want to remind you that it is most important to 
pray for what is best for your soul or the souls of those that 
you are praying for.  Physical healings are a blessing to give 
witness to you to your eyes that I am truly answering your 
prayer.  Spiritual healings you cannot see, but you can see the 
result in conversions of people’s lives.  In many ways My 
saints, as your son, David, have interceded for people.  It is 
not important for any notoriety, but it is a reminder to pray 
more to the saints for your needs.  It is most acceptable to 
follow My Will and pray for healings in My Name.  When you are 
in harmony with what I want for your life, then you are moving 
closer to your own sainthood.  Give praise and glory to Me for 
all healings, and do not be prideful of someone healed through 
your prayers.” 
 
Monday, November 6, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, in this fall season many of you are 
bagging up your leaves for mulching or for disposal.  As you 
collect up these leaves, you could be thinking of two subjects.  
You could think of yourself as an evangelist collecting souls 
for conversion, or you could think of yourself as collecting all 
of your sins in a black bag as you rid them from your life in 
Confession.  Some people even try to do a life review Confession 
of all of their old sins that are dragging them down in despair.  
I forgive you of all of your sins in Confession, but sometimes 
you have a difficult time of forgiving yourselves of the guilt 
of your sin.  At the Warning life review or in near death 
experiences you will remember all of your sins of omission, all 
the sins that you forgot, or repressed and did not tell in 
Confession.  After this Warning experience you will be seeking 
out a priest for Confession.  Many priests will be working 
overtime in the confessional, and My faithful will be working at 



a fever pitch to save souls at that time.  So see your saving of 
souls in conversions as one of your most important tasks on 
earth where you will be gathering souls instead of leaves into a 
bag.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are the basic necessities of 
food, water, clothing and shelter that all of you need to 
survive.  The rest are luxuries, and are not necessary in 
helping you get to heaven.  There are many people all over the 
world that do not always have these basic necessities, and you 
can help your neighbor in his needs.  The real choices in life 
are how you go about struggling to obtain your necessities of 
life.  Some people are smarter than others, and some have more 
help from their families than others.  Some may have to struggle 
with the difficulty of holding a job with threats of layoffs, or 
securing new jobs after being laid off.  In your daily trials 
all of you are faced with the need to survive, but life is more 
than just survival because you are body and spirit.  It is 
really love of Me and your neighbor that is more important to 
your soul than concern with just keeping the body alive.  If you 
follow Me and consecrate everything over to Me, I will give you 
the graces that you need to provide for your bodily needs.  But 
with trust in Me and love of Me I will provide for your 
spiritual needs as well in My sacraments and the peace and rest 
of My love.  So do not worry about what you are to eat, drink, 
or wear; just concern yourself with following My Will for you in 
your mission, and that will be enough for your soul and your 
body.  If you know how to give good gifts to your children with 
all of your imperfections, imagine how a perfect God will take 
care of the needs of His creations.” 
 
Tuesday, November 7, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel of the call to a 
dinner from a landowner represents My call to everyone to come 
to My banquet of the Eucharist.  I invite everyone in the 
Scripture to follow Me and take part in the breaking of the 
Bread.  He, who eats My Body and drinks My Blood, will have 
eternal life.  My Eucharist is the food of the soul and those, 
who refuse to believe in Me or share My dinner, will live in 
constant unrest.  The ones who refused to come to the dinner in 
the Gospel represent the unbelievers who will not give Me any 
notice or attention.  These are the spiritual poor that need 
evangelization.  There are many poor and lame who will be 
invited to heaven, while the rich unbelievers will not be 
invited.  So do not be unbelieving, but believe in My Good News, 
and believe in My Real Presence in My Eucharist.  When you share 
Holy Communion at the Mass, you are partaking of My dinner.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are being shown some new 



devices that could collect solar energy from a large funnel or 
optical device that could be used to heat your houses.  There 
have been solar cells used for this purpose, but they are not 
very efficiently using the available energy from the sun.  
Mirrors and optics could funnel more energy for heating water to 
heat your houses.  Your scientists have yet to tap the energy of 
the sun with a usable efficiency.  With adequate harnessing of 
the sun’s energy, many countries could afford to heat their 
houses with less use of burning fuels that cause pollution.  
Pray that this process could be developed more to save your 
fuels and cut down on greenhouse gases.” 
 
Wednesday, November 8, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, every time that I have given you 
messages about the coming Warning experience, there has been a 
circling of scenes as you would see in your life review.  The 
scene of fall leaves is another indication that this would most 
likely occur in the football season.  This illumination of 
conscience or life review will be similar to a near death 
experience where you come into My Light and you see all the 
events of your life pass in front of you.  In this experience 
you will see what things that you are doing that offend Me, and 
it will be revealed to you what is most important for you to 
change in order to prepare your life for heaven.  You will not 
be forced to change your ways because of your free will, but you 
will see the consequences if you do not, and the joy if you do 
change.  Everyone will have this same out of body life review at 
the same time and some will change their lives, while others 
will continue on as if it did not happen.  Pray that souls in 
danger of being lost will turn their lives around instead of 
refusing this opportunity for My graces.” 
 
Wednesday, November 8, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, your electorate has spoken out in 
voting the Republicans out of office and have given a mandate 
against your war in Iraq.  I have asked you to pray for peace in 
the Middle East and an end to the war in Iraq.  The president is 
still in charge of the Armed Forces, but the new Congress will 
be looking for a way out of the Iraq War.  The war was started 
under false pretenses and the aftermath has caused more trouble.  
The real question is why are you still in Iraq and not about 
supporting the troops.  Many questions need to be answered about 
this war, and new investigations may point in the direction of 
leaving.  Your people have spoken with their votes, and soon the 
new Congress will be forced to act on their mandate.” 
 
Thursday, November 9, 2006: (Feast of Dedication St. John 



Lateran) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel I chased the 
money changers out of the temple.  There is also a quote: ‘Zeal 
for My house consumes Me.’  In your churches of today I am also 
upset with how you are destroying them.  Many of your churches 
have been reduced to four walls with no feeling of the ‘sacred’ 
present at all.  I am the Guest of honor and the reason that 
your churches are holy.  Yet you place My Blessed Sacrament in 
back rooms where it is difficult to find Me and give Me praise.  
You have stripped your altars of My crucifix, statues of the 
saints, pictures, Communion rails, and most of all My 
tabernacle.  In some place you are even selling My churches to 
pay for the crimes of your priests against the young boys.  I 
have told you before that every closed church is a lost 
opportunity for My graces of the sacraments.  With this 
destruction of My churches in the name of renovation, you can 
appreciate why your actions against My churches disgusts Me.  
Pray for your clergy and let them hear your complaints to return 
the sacred traditions to My churches.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you see birds that are 
sick or have died from a virus or pollutant either in the air or 
the water.  Fish also appear with extra growths and many fishing 
banks are low in population from over fishing.  Man’s abuses of 
nature are upsetting My balance of nature and you will be 
suffering more from diseases just as the animals do.  Man needs 
to control the dispersing of pollutants that are harmful to 
life.  Many increases in cancers and other diseases are linked 
to man’s abuses of nature.  You only have one earth and you need 
to take measures not to despoil it.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is an art to making good 
bread, and it starts with having good ingredients in the dough.  
The leavening process is very delicate so that the bread can 
rise slowly.  In the parables I have given you an example that 
My faithful are like the leaven in the bread when you make a 
conversion of someone.  Once a person tastes Me in the Bread of 
Life in Holy Communion, there is a grace of enlightenment that 
points you to heaven.  See the power of faith in Me in a 
person’s life and you will see why it is so important to spread 
My Good News to all of those that you meet.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, if you saw how chickens and turkeys 
were fed and taken care of, you could see how diseases and 
viruses could be spread when they live close together.  Whether 
they are grain fed or fed hormones determines how good the meat 
is.  Some farmers like organic grown, while others try to cut 
corners to gain more money in weight.  Pray for your farmers 
that they are properly compensated for growing your turkeys and 



chickens.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your servicemen and women are being 
honored on Veteran’s Day for all the wars and duties that they 
have had to carry out in defense of your country.  Pray for 
them, especially for the wounded and the deceased from battle.  
Man has difficulty living with his neighbors as witnessed by the 
many wars in your history.  Continue to pray for peace all over 
the earth.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the darkness over this city is a 
sign of sin among the people and their hearts were cold to My 
love.  They refused to seek My forgiveness and they went on 
about their lives as if I did not exist.  At the end of your 
lives, you will have to make an accounting for all of your 
actions, whether you believed in Me or not.  It is then that 
everyone will be judged accordingly.  Those, who believe in Me 
and follow My teachings, will be saved, but those, who did not, 
will be thrown into the fire where there will be a wailing and 
gnashing of teeth.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, every person is not making a 
living wage and a low minimum wage has kept them among the 
working poor.  There is a great cry in your elections to raise 
the old limits that are not changing according to inflation.  
Your prices may rise and your investors may complain, but it is 
only fair to have a living wage minimum.  In the Scripture it is 
considered a sin not to properly compensate the workers.  Even 
those abroad are also being abused with slave labor wages.  
Instead of seeking out goods from such countries, it would be 
more fair to support better wages in all countries.  The rich 
are manipulating people for their own profit, but one day they 
will pay for their wrong doing at the judgment.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, around Thanksgiving you think of 
providing meals for the poor, but these people may be starving 
all year long.  It is good to help the poor, but they would be 
better served if you thought about their difficulties all year 
long.  Sharing your wealth with your neighbor is the meaning of 
charity, but think how they may be suffering when you do not 
give your fair share.  This sin of omission in helping the poor 
will be one more action that you will have to answer for at your 
own judgment.” 
 
Friday, November 10, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, many times you might find yourself 
in difficult situations at the airport or in your car when you 
may have been reprimanded for regulations, insulted, or even 
persecuted for your faith.  You may have a few quick impulses to 
say some unkind words to such people, but you must put yourself 
in restraint because you need to follow My example of turning 



the other cheek and avoid sins of anger.  You are Christians and 
you need to be loving everyone, even those who insult you or 
persecute you.  It may be easier to say how much you love Me and 
love your neighbor, but in life’s trials are you truly living 
this love?  I know that you are weak in your human state, but be 
conscious of your mistakes and ask for My forgiveness, 
especially in Confession. You know that I am all merciful, and I 
will accept you back into My graces.  Let the missteps of yours 
be a means of training your mind and spirit to think before 
speaking, so you can truly show yourself as a loving Christian 
before others.  Do not be hypocrites in speaking of yourself as 
Christians by wearing My cross, but in front of others you are 
swearing and not loving in your actions.  If by impulse you say 
something rude to someone, then catch yourself and ask their 
forgiveness at that moment.  Even a kind work after such a 
mistake will not remove the offense, but it will show your true 
feeling as a Christian.  Be more conscious of your words and 
actions that you should be giving glory to Me in all that you 
do.”  
 
Saturday, November 11, 2006: (St. Martin of Tours) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in many of life’s events you are 
facing the unexpected and you do not know when you will be 
called to defend your faith in Me, so do not run away from your 
responsibilities.  You see many current issues in your society 
that defy My laws, and you must always speak out lovingly to 
remind people of My words as a good evangelist.  I ask you 
constantly to speak out in defense of My little babies, so that 
their mothers do not abort them.  Also, I want you to be able to 
console those who have had abortions by showing your love for 
them as I love them.  Do what you can also to help unwed mothers 
in keeping their babies with your help.  It is sometimes 
difficult to speak out against war, but it is My Will to stop 
all conflicts to live in My peace and not the world’s peace.  
Speak out also about how couples need to live in love by 
marriage and not in sins of fornication or adultery.  Speak out 
against homosexual marriages as an abomination of My marriage 
sacrament.  Pornography is another crime in America that is 
breaking up marriages, so speak out against adult bookstores and 
houses of prostitution.  You know how I used righteous anger to 
drive out the money changers in the temple.  I want My faithful 
to be more outspoken on these issues, even though you may draw 
criticism and even persecution from the opposition.  You are in 
a battle of good and evil, so do not be afraid to carry My 
banner of love and My Good News of salvation.  Be good soldiers 
in speaking out in God-righteousness instead of self-
righteousness.” 



 
Sunday, November 12, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a tent with many 
curtains is a sign of the Ark of the Covenant that held the Ten 
Commandments.  The Blessed Sacrament located in the middle is a 
sign of My New Covenant where I have given you My very Self in 
My Eucharist.  In My consecrated Host I will be with you in My 
Real Presence even until the end of time.  I am always present 
to you in Holy Communion and in My monstrance of Adoration.  I 
have given you My very life in My crucifixion so that My Blood 
has washed away all of your sins.  No greater love can a man 
show than to give his life for all of his friends.  I am love 
itself, and I want to share My unconditional love with all of 
mankind.  I pray that many souls will come to conversion in 
knowing Me, loving Me, and serving Me.  You can give Me praise 
and adoration every moment that you spend with Me in every visit 
to My Blessed Sacrament.  Just as you love Me, I want you to 
love your neighbor as yourself.  All of those, who share in this 
Covenant of My love, will have an eternal reward with Me.  You 
can only come to heaven through Me.  Those, who eat My Bread and 
drink My Blood, will have eternal life.  Continue to love one 
another as I love you.” 
 
Monday, November 13, 2006: (daughter Carmen died of cancer) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of the Blessed Trinity 
is a grace to see where you are drawn to worship Us.  This is 
the Light of My Resurrection that consumes the darkness of all 
sin.  You remember when I raised Lazarus that I told My 
disciples that I am the Resurrection and the Life. (John 
11:25,26)  I have given you an example of how all of My faithful 
will also be resurrected one day to heaven.  Even though this 
family is sorrowing the loss of Carmen, she has the promise of 
eternal salvation.  Death no longer has any effect on Me, and 
sin and death have been conquered with My death on the cross.  
Even though there is sorrow in death, there is also joy in new 
life that you have in faith.  Your people are here also to 
console the family, but also to give them confidence in this new 
life for Carmen.  I love all of you My children, and you are 
praising God in witnessing this beautiful miracle of My Luminous 
Cross.  Give thanks to the family for letting you share this 
gift of the Luminous Cross that they have been given.”   
 
 
Wednesday, November 15, 2006: (St. Albert the Great) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a refuge shows you 
how I will provide for your needs of a latrine, a bed, and a 
table for a place to eat.  The coming tribulation time will be a 



major transition in your life from your modern day comforts and 
possessions to a very rustic place with only the bare 
necessities of life.  You will be living in prayer and humility 
of your condition, even as the saints were trained in this 
lifestyle.  In your daily consecration you give everything over 
to Me in conforming your will to Mine.  When I will call you to 
the safety of My refuges, you will begin a purification process 
of removing all of your earthly desires in preparation for your 
total worship of Me in heaven.  This time of evil will require 
My protection by My angels, but the time will be shortened for 
My Elect not to be lost.  At the end of this tribulation I will 
come with My victory over Satan and the two beasts, and the evil 
ones will be chained in hell while I will renew the earth.  I 
will then bring about My Era of Peace as a reward for all of My 
faithful.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this message is a serious addition 
to My many warnings of when you should call on  Me to be led to 
your nearest refuge.  If you see a major man-made event or a 
major natural disaster that causes a national martial law to be 
declared, then leave immediately for your refuges.  The 
authorities will use this opportunity to come to all of your 
houses to try and force the mark of the beast or a computer chip 
in your bodies on all of you.  By not being at your house, they 
will not be able to find you.  If you are found at your house, 
they will take you to the detention center death camps if you 
refuse these chips.  Even under pain of death, refuse to take 
any chips in the body that could control your mind.  Those, who 
are taken to these camps, will be killed for not going along 
with the new world order.  Once the authorities have taken over, 
the Antichrist will soon declare himself as a world ruler.  Have 
no fear of this evil age, but trust in My power that will soon 
vanquish all the evil ones to hell.  I will then renew the earth 
in preparation for the Era of Peace.  Do not hesitate when this 
event will happen because the evil ones are planning another 
massive destruction to enable their takeover.  You will be in a 
moment of haste just as in the Exodus to reach a place of My 
protection.  It is My mercy that I have given you so many 
messages of how to prepare and when to leave everything behind 
as you run to your refuges.” 
 
Thursday, November 16, 2006: (St. Gertrude) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the winter time you expect the 
weather to be cold, but you would rather have any precipitation 
to be in the form of snow than ice.  Freezing rain usually comes 
more at the beginning and at the end of winter.  Because of a 
slight warming trend, there will be more instances of freezing 
rain than normal.  If these storms are prolonged by lows staying 



in one area too long, you could even see some severe ice storms.  
The HAARP machine in past years has been instrumental in causing 
these ice storms by altering the jet streams to keep freezing 
systems in one area for a longer time than normal.  Many ice 
storms have caused tree damage and power outages, so it would be 
wise to have some alternate fuels and extra food for several 
weeks.  Pray that such storms do not take many lives, and they 
do not endanger people from ice hitting them or freezing people 
who do not have working heaters.” 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, the insurgents cannot stage a full 
battle with Iraqi and US troops, so they continue to kill 
innocent people in crowds with suicide bombs and the army people 
with road bombs.  This is not a real war, but continuous acts of 
hatred against the troops in control.  The missile attacks in 
Israel are random events also.  As long as the insurgents can 
get food and explosives, they could continue these tactics for a 
long time.  Pray for peace in this area that only knows hate and 
killing.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a continuing dryness out 
West that is being sparked by arson and careless fires.  Several 
firemen have died in fighting these fires.  Winds and dry brush 
have caused a record amount of over 9 million acres that have 
burned.  Pray for the safety of these workers and that the fires 
will be kept away from homes and people.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you continue to see an unusual 
amount of rain in the Northeast.  This will be changing to snow 
which could cause some heavy snowfalls.  Some major snow storms 
have already occurred in some areas.  This winter will test you 
with some unusual events that will be different from other 
years.  Be prepared for some power outages.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the new Democratic Congress is 
posturing already for who will lead them.  Now that they have 
received their mandate from the people, they will have to come 
up with some real plans of their own, instead of just criticism.  
Pray that your new Congress will address the many problems of 
the people in a realistic solution without so much politics that 
have not been very productive.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there have been some large 8.0 
earthquakes in the Pacific that have caused some small tsunamis.  
These large earthquakes are causing the plate shifts on the 
opposite ends to react as well.  Volcanoes and earthquakes 
continue to threaten the people that live near them.  Some are 
moving away from historical hot spots of activity.  Heed My 
words of warning about moving from dangerous natural disaster 
sites.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, each year a major holiday occurs,  



you remember those that have passed away and are no longer 
around your table.  You also are sharing the joy of new births 
and how the young children are growing up.  Family does not 
stand still and there is much activity to talk about.  Even as 
you converse with friends and relatives, there are many things 
and people in your life to be thankful for.  Even thank Me for 
your very life and health.  Many sicknesses and terminal 
illnesses are taking some home in death sooner than expected.  
Live your lives for the most spiritual profit that you can in 
helping others, and give Me thanks and praise for all of My 
gifts to you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is rare to find long lines for 
Confession at your local churches.  At Conferences the lines are 
a lot longer.  The readings in late November focus on death and 
the end times.  This should be a good time to analyze where you 
are in your spiritual life and whether you are prepared to meet 
your Maker in your own death.  See if you can honestly say that 
you have gained in your holiness this year, or whether you are 
slipping back into some old sinful habits.  The new Church year 
starts with Advent, so now is a good time to plan how you could 
improve your holiness for next year.  Keep in mind that frequent 
Confession and Holy Communion are always available to put you 
back on track with My sacramental graces.  I love all of My 
children so much, and I want to wake you up from any spiritual 
laziness when you know how you should be living your Christian 
lives.” 
 
Friday, November 17, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, in your younger years dating 
between single people is appropriate, but they need to pray that 
they do not get into sins of fornication.  At times people that 
are married, either the man or the woman, may take a fancy to 
someone, but they should avoid adultery and committing sins 
against the fidelity of their marriage vows.  Some become 
involved with pornography or chat rooms on the internet.  It is 
one thing to have impure thoughts about other men or women, but 
it is even worse to actively pursue another partner in an affair 
while married to their spouse.  Even though you may be attracted 
to other people, you need to restrain your earthly desires for 
pleasure, and think more of your own spouse as well as avoiding 
such sin.  Many divorces occur because of infidelity in having 
other partners, so control your eyes and your desires of 
pleasure.  You need to focus on your own commitments to loving 
your spouse every day than looking elsewhere for human love.  I 
am also looking for your daily love on a spiritual level, and 
you need to be faithful to Me as well over all of your earthly 
idols and possessions.  I should be first in your life because 



you are My creation, and you are called to follow My Will for 
your life’s mission.  Have love for Me and your spouse in proper 
perspectives, and your life can be rewarding even in this 
earthly setting.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this dark blue fluorescent color 
all over everything is a sign that the one world people will 
initiate a pandemic virus attack in various places.  Many people 
will get sick in these areas and there will be a fair number of 
deaths.  You will see quarantine areas posted and this could 
become another event that could precipitate martial law.  The 
one world people will have antidotes or vaccines that will heal 
people, but it will come at the cost of having a microchip in 
your body.  Do not be afraid, My faithful, because I will give 
you some ways to protect yourself from this virus.  You will 
need some canister type filtered masks with extra filters or 
canisters.  By building up your immune system with herbs, 
vitamins, and Hawthorn tea or pills, you will protect your body 
from this sickness.  If national martial law is declared, then 
you will call on Me to lead you to My refuges where you will be 
healed of any sicknesses by looking at the Luminous Cross or 
drinking the miracle spring water.  Be assured that you will not 
be tested long before I will cast all of the evil ones into hell 
and then I will renew the earth for My Era of Peace.”  
 
Saturday, November 18, 2006: (Dedication of Sts. Peter & Paul 
Basilicas) Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel of Me walking 
on the water frightened My apostles, as they thought I was a 
ghost.  But I called St. Peter to come to Me on the water.  At 
first he too was walking on the water, but St. Peter faltered as 
he saw the storm around him, and he began to sink in the water.  
This was a lesson of My power as God, but it also is a lesson in 
faith even as I call you to be perfect as My heavenly Father is 
perfect.  At times you lose your focus on Me and you may fall 
into sin when you are buffeted by the problems and cares of the 
world.  If you had the faith of a mustard seed, you also could 
walk on the water and move mountains.  For man these things are 
impossible, but for Me all things are possible, even perfection.  
Just as St. Peter needed My help, all of My faithful need My 
help as well.  By receiving My graces in My sacraments, 
especially Confession and Holy Communion, you can sustain your 
faith and keep your focus on Me.  It is when you falter, that 
you can call on Me at any time in prayer, and I will lift you up 
to follow your mission.  I call you to come to Me in faith, so 
trust in Me that I will bear you up through all of life’s 
difficulties.  You have been given the gifts to accomplish many 
great things in My Name, so use them to the fullest to give 
glory to your God.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, this large pipe represents the 
natural flow of the direction that I give everyone.  The smaller 
pipe represents the devil who wants to take all souls in an 
opposite direction from My Will.  He is the father of lies and 
he will promise you many attractive earthly rewards if you 
follow him.  At times you see promises of free awards of 
valuable prizes in ads, but then they lead you only to more ads 
and no real prizes.  This deceptive enticement is only a lure to 
get your information to send you more ads.  The devil does the 
same thing.  He promises you fame, wealth, and prized 
possessions, but the cost is your soul.  Do not listen to him 
because all he can promise you is a broad road to hell in the 
end.  His lies should not deceive you.  I promise you eternal 
life with Me in heaven where there is love and My peace.  Hell 
can only offer you eternal hate and suffering in the flames of 
Gehenna.  Trust in My Word because I am Truth, and do not listen 
to or follow Satan because his words are lies and he hates man 
for taking his place in heaven.  Your reward awaits you in 
heaven, so walk on the narrow road in praising Me and giving Me 
glory.” 
 
Sunday, November 19, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, every year that you read about 
today’s Gospel of the end times, you think that it is far off.  
I continue to assure you that it is in your lifetime and sooner 
than your priest is talking about.  Many associate My coming 
with the end of the world, but it will only be the end of an age 
as you know it.  In the Scriptures both in the New and Old 
Testaments there is a mention of a coming new heavens and a new 
earth.  This means that I am going to cast all of the evil ones 
into hell and then I will renew the earth making way for the New 
Jerusalem in My Era of Peace.  This will be a time of 
purification before you will be able to enter heaven.  There 
will be no evil presence, but you will grow in perfection as you 
cleanse your earthly desires to focus entirely on Me.  Pray for 
My help during the end times so you can share My reward in the 
Era of Peace.” 
 
Monday, November 20, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, you have heard Me say that the 
earth will pass away, but My words will not pass away.  This 
vision of My Word of the Bible implanted into this stone is how 
My Word is written in stone to last forever.  The Bible is open 
to the Book of Revelation because it speaks of the end days of 
this age, so now is a good time to read of the events that are 
about to take place.  Many of the signs described in the Bible 
of the end times are coming about before your very eyes.  This 



time is coming and it is even at the door for those faithful who 
have the eyes to see and interpret your events.  Have no fear of 
this evil age because I am at your side for you to call on My 
help in your defense.  My power is greater than all of the evil 
ones put together.  You will suffer for a while with My grace, 
but in the end you will see My victory as all of the evil ones 
will be cast into hell.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the evil one world people have been 
allowed to control people in high places in governments all over 
the world.  They are the stealth force causing wars and 
takeovers of various countries.  The international bankers and 
corporate leaders control all of the financial transactions of 
the world.  It is this base of evil that has been preparing for 
a world takeover that would place the Antichrist in control.  
This is why they are destroying the military and the economy of 
America so there will be little resistance.  This gold chair 
represents the seat of power that the Antichrist will assume.  
Once he is declared in power, he will do away with all the 
leaders of power and he will have complete authority allowed him 
for a brief time.  Once he comes to full reign all over the 
world by his ruthless methods, I will come in glory to knock him 
off of his throne, and My angels will cast all of the evil ones 
into hell.  My faithful will be protected at My refuges, but 
some will be martyred for their faith.  Have faith and trust 
that all of My faithful will have their reward on earth and in 
heaven.  Prepare for this tribulation time with a deep faith, 
daily prayer, and carry your blessed sacramentals with you at 
all times.” 
 
Tuesday, November 21, 2006: (Presentation of Mary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the first reading from 
Revelation you have the image of Me knocking at everyone’s door 
as I call all of you to come to Me.  It is you who have to make 
the forward step of opening the door of your heart to let Me in.  
I called out to Zaccheus in the Gospel as well that I wished to 
dine with him.  He made a promise to return any defrauded money 
as a tax collector, and he was saved.  I come knocking on all 
the doors of sinners, asking you to repent of your sins and seek 
My forgiveness in Confession.  When you dine with Me, this 
represents when you receive Me at My Eucharistic Banquet as you 
receive Me in Holy Communion.  There are those who refuse to 
answer My call and give many excuses not to open the door of 
their hearts to Me.  It is to these lukewarm that are neither 
hot nor cold that I spew from My mouth as undeserving of My 
dinner.  I want everyone to be saved, but I am a gentleman and I 
do not force My love on anyone.  That is why I knock on the door 
to give you the choice of accepting My love or not.  Those, who 



accept My love, will receive their reward in heaven, but those, 
who refuse My love, could be judged to the eternal flames of 
hell.” 
     Jesus said: “My people,  life is more than just a game that 
people play, and you need to focus more on how to use your time 
to follow My Will and what is best for your soul.  For some it 
is enough to work at a job, eat meals, be entertained by movies 
and TV, and then go to sleep.  In addition to the necessities of 
life, you should look to a daily prayer life and how best to 
help your relatives and your neighbors.  You should look to do 
things out of love for Me in your daily consecration, instead of 
only doing things to please yourself.  When you pray, you are 
showing your love for Me.  When you help others, you are showing 
love for your neighbor.  In addition to loving Me and your 
neighbor, you should also look for opportunities to evangelize 
souls by sharing your faith with others.  Teach those around you 
how necessary it is to believe in Me and be saved by having 
contrite hearts in seeking the forgiveness of their sins.  The 
more souls that you can direct toward heaven, the less souls 
that will go to hell.  You would much rather see souls saved by 
your evangelistic efforts than watch souls fall into hell 
without lifting a finger to save them.  Give praise and glory to 
Me for those that you are saving, and continue to labor in My 
harvest for those souls that are yet to be saved.”  
 
Wednesday, November 22, 2006: (St. Cecilia) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I call you every day to pick up 
your cross of life and carry it towards your own Calvary.  
Everyone must suffer the trials of this life as I suffered on 
the cross, but I am like Simon at your side ready to lighten the 
load of your burden if you would just ask.  Those, who do not 
acknowledge Me or ask My help, will have to carry twice the 
burden.  This picture of a cross changing over to a steering 
wheel on a ship represents My faithful when they let Me guide 
them in charting and steering a path to heaven.  When you keep 
your focus on Me, it is like a captain as he guides his ship by 
his compass and the stars.  When you follow My Will for your 
mission on earth, I will provide what is best for your soul in 
leading you to heaven.  Heaven is the port of call that your 
whole life is directed toward.  When you wander off course in 
sin, you can correct your path by seeking My forgiveness in 
Confession.  Keep on your path by daily prayer, Mass, and the 
frequent reception of My sacraments.  When you arrive at the 
gates of heaven, I will say to you: ‘Well done My true and 
faithful servant.  Because you have followed Me in small 
matters, I will give you what is your own in the Kingdom of 
Heaven.’” 



 
Wednesday, November 22, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, living conditions back in the time 
of the early pilgrims were very crude and difficult.  Most of 
their food and water were depleted or spoiled by the time that 
they arrived in America.  It was very hard to live off of the 
land toward the winter time.  Catching game and finding food was 
almost impossible.  The pilgrims had to rely on the Indians to 
get started and survive the first year.  Even now your people 
are spoiled with all of your modern conveniences of 
refrigerators, ovens, and heaters.  Running water, electricity 
and gas are taken for granted, but they need to be provided for 
each household to make it.  Think further what it will be like 
living at a refuge in the rural part of your country.  Providing 
water, food, shelter, and wood for heating will be the basic 
necessities that everyone will have to share in providing.  I 
will multiply the food, water, fuels, and even the dwellings.  I 
know that you are not used to this lifestyle, but it will be a 
humbling experience to live without your many comforts and 
possessions.  Focus on trusting in Me for all of your needs, and 
you will be satisfied with your bare necessities.  I love you 
all, so share what you have with one another, and survival will 
show you how little you actually need.” 
 
Thursday, November 23, 2006: (Thanksgiving) 
 Jesus said: “My people, all the saints and angels sing My 
praises and give thanks to Me constantly in heaven.  My people 
on earth should also be praising Me and giving Me thanks every 
day for all that you have been given.  I am the author of life, 
the author of all of your food, and everything else in your 
life.  You may use things and do not even realize how all that 
you have originated with My creations.  Man needs to even avoid 
abusing My creations because he is destroying My balance of 
nature.  When you are sharing Thanksgiving Dinner, be thankful 
for all the lives in your family that are gifts to you.  The 
more you think of all the ways I am involved in your life, the 
more you can thank Me and adore Me for being your loving God.” 
 
Friday, November 24, 2006: (St. Andrew and companions) 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you need to realize the 
real spiritual dangers in the world that are with you every day 
as you deal with the temptations of the demons at all times.  
They do not take vacations, and you must be ready to do battle 
for souls with them equally persistent in this battle.  Where 
possible it is better to remove any unnecessary distractions and 
keep yourself focused on heavenly things than on any worldly 
desires.  Your craving for earthly things will not make you any 



happier, and the more earthly desires you have, the harder it 
will be to cleanse them in your preparation for heaven.  This is 
why living a simple life will bring you closer to your Lord than 
keeping up on all the latest fashions, news, or earthly 
knowledge.  Spend your extra time reading spiritual books than 
on being learned in the ways of the world.  Saving souls is a 
much more rewarding work than satisfying all of your earthly 
curiosities and desires for possessions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know that a ship can only take 
on so much weight, or it will sink to the bottom of the sea.  
America is sending its wealth abroad with every month of deficit 
of payments to other nations.  The cost of oil to overseas 
producers, the goods bought from China, and other costs for 
foreign cars all have to be made up by imports, or the Federal 
debt notes that will be needed as payment.  The billions of 
dollars that are spent on foreign wars also adds to the National 
Debt which is sinking America into bankruptcy by the interest 
cost of this debt.  Constant wars are also depleting your 
military both in material and manpower.  Anyone with an eye to 
the future can see that the one world people are purposely 
taking down America so you will be no resistance to the 
Antichrist when he declares himself ruler of the world.  Have no 
fear, My people, because the evil one’s reign will be short 
before I will cast all of the evil ones into hell.  I will then 
renew the earth in preparation for My Era of Peace.  Trust in My 
words and your soul will be saved.” 
 
Saturday, November 25, 2006: (St. Catherine of Alexandria) 
 Jesus said: “My people, mankind is too taken up with the 
pleasures and comforts of this worldly life.  This life is short 
and temporary, so you should be more focused on the after life 
which lasts for all eternity.  This deep falls in a cavern is a 
sign of new life after death that you will experience in your 
own resurrection.  When you are baptized, you come into a new 
life of faith in Me.  When you die, you are born into a new life 
with Me as well.  If you have been faithful to Me in life, then 
you have nothing to worry about.  Only those, who have refused 
to love Me and follow Me, have concern for suffering eternity in 
hell.  Your new life in the spirit will be free of all the 
pains, troubles, and temptations of this life.  After your 
purification, you will share My love and peace in heaven with a 
joy that you have yet to experience.  During life I call you to 
follow Me in denial of self and your earthly desires.  By 
detaching yourself from worldly things, you will aspire to a 
holy life which has more rewards than the world or the devil 
could ever offer you.” 
 



Sunday, November 26, 2006: (Christ the King) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am not just a king sitting on My 
throne in heaven, but My Kingdom stretches all over the 
universe.  In today’s Gospel I spoke of My Kingdom not being of 
this world, but it is over this world.  In other words I was not 
just limited to be an earthly King.  In other Scripture passages 
I told My apostles that the Kingdom of God is at hand, and to 
even go out to preach of My Kingship over everything.  When you 
speak of God Almighty, it means there is nothing or no one 
stronger than Me.  You recognize My mercy in forgiveness, but 
you also are aware of My justice in the purification in 
purgatory, and eternal punishment in the flames of hell.  You 
have free will, but you also need to stand in judgment to make 
an accounting for all of your time and your actions on earth.  I 
have a set of Commandments and rules for behavior that is obeyed 
in all of nature, and it is no different for man.  All of My 
angels were created to serve Me and they have free will as well.  
Those angels, who chose to obey Me, are with Me in heaven, but 
the rest are suffering in hell with their beauty and some of 
their powers removed because of their sin of pride.  Mankind 
also is called to obey Me so that My faithful will be saved in 
heaven, while the rest will suffer with the evil angels in hell 
for not serving Me.  All of those, who believe in Me, give Me 
constant praise and worship on earth, just as My saints and 
angels do in heaven.  You have many authority figures on earth, 
but I am the only spiritual authority who is in control of all 
things on earth and in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you may have to share your bedding 
area with other families at your refuges.  Other areas will be 
for eating, washing, and makeshift toilets.  I have told you 
before that refuge living will be very rustic without all of 
your comforts of today.  This simple living will be a good way 
to cleanse all of your earthly desires, and make you into modern 
day saints.  I will multiply your food, water, and shelters.  
Diseases and disabilities will be healed by looking on My 
luminous cross in the sky or drinking from the healing spring 
water.  My angels will protect you from any evil ones trying to 
kill you.  Just have trust in My help, and your guardian angels 
will lead you to My refuge that is closest to you.” 
 
Monday, November 27, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, these visions of the evil ones 
swallowed by Satan, and My faithful being tested in the 
tribulation are very much like the description in today’s 
reading from Revelation.  It talks of the one hundred and forty-
four thousand of Israel and those in white robes who were tried 
and found worthy of the Lamb of God.  This describes the end 



times that you are entering, as you are one of My prophets of 
the end times.  After all, there are only two ultimate 
destinations for your souls which you choose by your own free 
will in your actions-either heaven or hell.  Some souls are 
purified in purgatory in preparation for heaven.  But during the 
tribulation, My faithful souls will be experiencing their living 
purgatory on earth.  All of your sufferings, either by martyrdom 
or living at My refuges, will be how your robes of the soul will 
be washed white in preparation for My Era of Peace and then 
heaven.  My Era of Peace will prepare you further in your 
perfection to learn how to adore and worship your Lord with one 
focus on Me without any earthly desires.  This is truly a time 
for souls to discern their destiny of either sharing love with 
Me in heaven, or being ravaged by the hate of the demons in hell 
for all eternity.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the last days of the Church 
Year, there is a focus on the end of this life in death.  Once 
you are dead, it is too late to do anything more to improve your 
spiritual status.  But while you are still alive, you can still 
add to your spiritual treasury in heaven with love and good 
deeds for others.  Even if you are suffering in pain or stress 
in the workplace, you can offer it up to help someone’s soul or 
help them in a sickness.  Think of everything that you do, and 
offer it up to Me in total consecration.  By improving your 
holiness, you can seek the higher places in heaven and suffer 
less time in purgatory.  Strive to do all that you can to save 
souls by teaching and prayer, and you surely will receive a 
great reward in heaven.  By putting your trust and faith in 
believing in Me as your God, you will save your soul and be a 
good example for others to be saved.” 
 
Tuesday, November 28, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, I have spoken to you about the end 
times and how I will bring about a new heavens and a new earth.  
After I renew the earth from all of man’s abominations, you will 
see My Era of Peace.  In addition to the new earth you will also 
see a new Church as indicated in the roof of this church being 
raised to a new High Church.  All of the non-believers and 
lukewarm will be removed from the earth, and My new  Church will 
be made up of only true believers.  The Era of Peace will be a 
reward for My faithful that will have to endure the persecution 
from the evil ones during the tribulation.  My new Church will 
truly inspire My faithful to grow in holiness on your way to 
perfection and sainthood.  You will be giving Me praise and 
worship constantly in preparation for heaven.  Be joyful in your 
hearts when you see the signs of the tribulation coming because 
My Era of Peace and My new Church will soon follow.  Rejoice in 



My coming victory over all of the evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this military man in a fog in Iraq 
represents the quagmire that America finds itself without many 
good options.  Your intention was to remove a dictator in Saddam 
Hussein, but there was little thought how to deal with the three 
groups of Sunnis, Shiites, and Kurds.  This is a resistence of 
religions where both want control of Iraq.  The so-called 
‘insurgents’ are making the new government unstable with all of 
the car bombs and road bombs.  There is no way to win such an 
unstable situation, and your government should recognize its 
mistake and slowly leave.  I have warned America not to start 
something that you could not finish.  The incidents and mistaken 
intelligence are all part of the plan of the one world people to 
ruin America financially in war debts, and militarily by running 
down your Armed Forces.  Continue to pray for peace and for your 
leaders to disengage all of your war plans.  This ‘war on 
terror’ has been arranged from the beginning, so stop your wars 
and seek My peace before you destroy yourself.” 
 
Wednesday, November 29, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel (Luke 21:12-19) I 
spoke of the time of tribulation when you will be persecuted for 
My Name’s sake.  Some will be imprisoned and put to death as 
martyrs.  If you do not go to My refuges before they search for 
you at your homes, then you will have to face your persecutors 
at a trial.  Do not worry what you are to say to these evil ones 
because the Holy Spirit will prompt you what to say.  Your 
faithful witness will confound their lies, but they will still 
torture you and kill you in their prisons.  I will give you the 
strength in grace to endure your sufferings which will gain you 
immediate entry into heaven.  My faithful will be warned of a 
time of martial law that will be the excuse to gather up all 
religious and patriots for extermination.  The rest of the 
people, who did not go to My refuges, will be brainwashed and 
accept the mark of the beast to follow the Antichrist.  Refuse 
to take any microchips in your body and refuse to worship the 
Antichrist, even if they threaten you with death.  It is better 
to be martyred than give up your faith in Me.  I died for your 
soul to be saved, and you may have to die to save your soul as 
well.  Do not sell out to the evil ones to save your life.  You 
are not ready to live until you can give up your life for My 
Name’s sake.  Your heavenly life is much more valuable than your 
earthly life, so do not do anything that would endanger the loss 
of your soul and eternal life with Me in heaven.  (Luke 9:23,24) 
‘And He said to all, ‘If anyone wishes to come after Me, let him 
deny himself, and take up his cross daily and follow Me.  For 
he, who would save his life, will lose it; but he, who loses his 



life for My sake, will save it.’ (Matt. 16:26) ‘For what does it 
profit a man, if he gains the whole world, but suffers the loss 
of his own soul?’”   
 Jesus said: “My people, I told you that I would provide for 
your food by multiplying what you have.  You remember how I 
multiplied the two fish and five barley loaves for the five 
thousand and the four thousand.  Some people at their refuges 
will have fish in their fish ponds, but it takes time and food 
to harvest the fish.  I will then multiply the fish as My 
apostles were led to find large catches of fish.  At My refuges 
you will have My heavenly Manna, water, and other food that I 
could multiply.  Have no worry about what you are to eat, what 
you are to wear, or where you will stay.  By trusting in Me 
totally, you will have all the necessities of life and My angels 
will protect you from the evil ones.  Many things, that you 
thought were impossible, are possible with Me.  My refuges will 
be your islands of protection amidst all the evil ones that will 
not be able to detect you in any way.” 
 
Thursday, November 30, 2006: (St. Andrew) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Early Christians were 
persecuted and martyred for their faith by the Romans of that 
day.  It was not for many years until Christians were allowed to 
build churches and practice their faith.  Even today in many 
countries Christians are being harassed and killed by Islamic 
terrorists, especially in Muslim countries.  The pope is trying 
to unite the Eastern Rite into one Church, but allowing churches 
in Muslim countries will continue to be disallowed because of 
their striving to take over the world.  Your future persecution 
in the coming tribulation will come at the hands of these same 
peoples.  It is then that My faithful will need to seek out 
refuges at My Blessed Mother’s places of apparition, places of 
holy ground, and even caves as these catacombs of earlier years.  
Fear not the evil ones who will try to kill you because My 
angels will protect you from them.  At the height of the 
Antichrist’s reign, I will then cast all of these evil ones and 
your persecutors into the flames of hell.  Then I will renew the 
earth for My Era of Peace.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you are concerned with your 
house decorations and protection from thieves.  My advice is to 
be more concerned about spiritual protection for your soul and 
all souls that enter your house.  You can keep holy water and 
blessed salt around you for blessings.  You can have large 
blessed scapulars at the entrances of your homes.  Statues or 
paintings of Me and the saints would be appropriate in every 
room so you have an inspiration for prayer.  Even a designated 



prayer room with an altar of saints would be a good place to 
pray.  Your home is where you spend many hours, so call on Me 
and your heavenly intercessors to guard you from the demons.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in addition to the spiritual 
protection of your homes, you can call on Me and My angels to 
protect your homes from physical destruction.  Many have placed 
blessed medals on their windows, and scapulars in various rooms 
to protect their homes from damage.  Even during hurricanes, 
earthquakes, and forest fires, many protected homes have 
survived intact while others around them were destroyed.  Using 
blessed objects and constant prayer will protect your homes.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are consecrations and 
dedications done for every church and holy place.  It would also 
be appropriate to have your house consecrated and dedicated to 
My Sacred Heart.  In the time of tribulation all of My refuges 
and interim refuges should be on consecrated land.  By putting 
up a holy barrier around your houses, the demons will not dare 
to come into your house.  You have the means to ask your priest 
to consecrate your houses, so take advantage of these graces.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you travel often from your house to 
work and other places, so you can take your holy water in your 
cars for physical and spiritual protection.  Even carrying 
blessed sacramentals on your person as Benedictine blessed 
crosses and rosaries will give you personal protection from the 
demons.  Call on My angels and your guardian angels to help you 
in all of your travels.  When you ask for My help in prayer, I 
will be at your side through any difficulty.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a true spirit of Christmas 
in your wanting to share your love with others in some small 
way.  There are those that you give gifts, that may also return 
your favor by buying you a gift.  You can also make a spiritual 
or financial offering to some poor people who cannot repay you 
except with their thanks.  These gifts will gain you heavenly 
treasures that I will store up for your judgment.  These gifts 
are more valuable because their value will remain forever.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, every time that you make an effort 
to visit one of My Blessed Mother’s shrines, you will receive a 
reward of graces for your pilgrimage.  Wherever you travel, 
there are always dangers and possible persecutions that you may 
have to suffer along the way.  Do not complain of any 
discomforts or disappointments as you travel.  Be good Christian 
examples to all of those that are traveling around you.  You 
always need to shine My love on all of those that you will meet 
on your travels.  By keeping a holy and God-focused intention in 
your hearts, you can share My Word in any way to evangelize 
souls.  Do not be hypocrites, but be good Christian men and 
women in all of your actions.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, just as you are obligated to 
provide physical nourishment and education for your children, 
you as parents are also called to provide spiritual nourishment 
for your children and grandchildren.  Teach them the faith in 
the home and Catholic education where possible.  Teach them the 
importance of daily prayer in their lives to help them in their 
trials.  Even family prayer is powerful in protecting the family 
from all of the  many attacks from your society.  Pray daily for 
all of your family members that they will keep the faith, and 
invite Me into their hearts with every prayer.” 


